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Notice of every meeting of a local public body must be filed and time-stamped with the Town Clerk’s Office at least 48 hours prior to such meeting
(excluding Saturdays, Sundays and legal holidays) and posted thereafter in accordance with the provisions of the Open Meeting Law, MGL 30A
§18-22 (Ch. 28-2009). Such notice shall contain a listing of topics the Chair reasonably anticipates will be discussed at the meeting.

Name of Board or Committee: Zoning Board of Appeals

Date & Time of Meeting: Thursday, May 19, 2022 at 7:00 p.m.

Location of Meeting: Lakeville Public Library
4 Precinct Street, Lakeville, MA 02347

Clerk/Board Member posting notice:

Cathy Murray

Cancelled/Postponed to: (circle one)

Clerk/Board Member Cancelling/Postponing:

A GENDA
1. Petition hearings (Votes to be taken)

Solana hearing — 29 Pilgrim Road — request for a Special Permit under 6.1.3 and 7.4 to add a garage that
would be within the required setbacks on a pre-existing, non-conforming lot.

Reorganization of the Board

Approve Meeting Minutes for March 17,2022 and April 21, 2022
Old Business

New Business

Next meeting . . . Thursday, June 16, 2022

Adjourn

palk o b o

Please be aware that this agenda is subject to change. If other issues requiring immediate attention of the
Zoning Board of Appeals arise after the posting of this agenda, they may be addressed at this meeting



Woton of Lakebille

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS
346 Bedford Street
Lakeville, MA 02347
774-776-4350

The LAKEVILLE ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS, acting in accordance with MASS
GENERAL LAWS CHAPTER 40A, as amended, will conduct a public hearing on Thursday,
May 19, 2022, at 7:00 P.M. in the LAKEVILLE PUBLIC LIBRARY, 4 PRECINCT STREET,
upon the petition of Leonardo Solana. A Special Permit under 6.1.3 and 7.4. is requested to
add a 20’ x 22’ garage that would be within the required setbacks on a pre-existing, non-
conforming lot, as provided by the Lakeville By-Laws. The property site is 29 Pilgrim Road.

The application and assorted documents can be viewed in the Planning Department by

appointment, or on the Town of Lakeville Zoning Board of Appeals web page.

John Olivieri, Jr., Chairman

May 5, 2022 & May 12, 2022



Town of Lakeville
Board of Health
241 Main Street
Lakeville, MA 02347

May 5, 2022

Town of Lakeville

Zoning Board of Appeals
Attn: John Olivieri, Chairman
346 Bedford Street

Lakeville, MA 02347

Re: 29 Pilgrim Road

Dear Chairman Olivieri:

Board of Health
(508) 946-3473
(508) 946-8805

(508) 946-3971 fax

We received a copy of the Petition for Hearing for 29 Pilgrim Road. Providing the
garage is only a garage and there is no room above the garage that could be used as
habitable space, then the Board of Health has no objections to the proposed garage.

If you should have any further questions feel free to contact this office.

Sincerely
For the Board of Health

v -

Edward Cullen
Health Agent
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Woton of Lakebille

PLANNING BOARD
346 Bedford Street
Lakeville, MA 02347
508-946-8803

Mark Knox, Chairman
Peter Conroy, Vice Chairman

Nora Cline
Jack Lynch
Michele MacEachem
MEMORANDUM
TO: Board of Appeals

FROM: Planning Board

DATE: May 18, 2022

SUBJECT: Petition Review for Solana — 29 Pilgrim Road

At their Thursday, April 28, 2022, meeting, the Planning Board reviewed the above

referenced Petition for Hearing from the Board of Appeals. The Board had no comments
regarding this petition.



Petition to be T EXHIBIT “A”

filed with Town Clerk : . . |

o ' TOWN OF LAKEVILLE
MASSACHUSETTS

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS
PETITION FOR HEARING

Name ofPétmoner Z Eowprbo S o/ G a ’

Maﬂmg Address;. /S 57;‘/’/4”5 g:/é?/c ~' Z/y'/é’ wle O23Y7
Narne of Property Owner: .42:”/ /é//ixzc/) 9/&//%

Location of Property: Q 7 /4/ LT /?c/ (ot DU I

Property is located ina ___&~__ residential business industrial (zon6)
Registry of Deeds: Book No. L\ C\L\L{ ) Page ﬂo. \?3 20

Map_ 4O Block_COL. Lot Ol Y

Petitioner is: v ownerv tenant licensee prospective purchaser
Nature of Rélief Sought: -

\

:.i i?‘ Special Permit under Section (s) é i } » 3 of ihe Zoning Bﬁaws

Variance from Section (s) . ~__of the Zoning Bylaws.

Appezal from Decision of the Building Inspector/Zoning Bnforcement Officer

Date of Denial

Brief to the Board: (See mstructnons on reverse side — use additional paper if necessarj)
AL s Cta  Soamsgper 20 X 22 e
9\@ #)ffﬁd/m AL / s"w&/‘?’m &, ites G 2367
Pl gresn A s (22, oo £ ;7 LT R

I HEREBY R_EQUEST A HEARING BEFORE THE ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS WITH
REFERENCE TO THE ABOVE PETITION OR APPEAL. ALL OF THE INFORMATION ON
THIS PETITION, TO THE BEST OF MY KNOWLEDGE, IS COMPLETE AND ACCURATE
AND CONFORMS TO THE REQUIREMENTS ON THE BACK. OF THIS PETITION FORM.

Petltloner / E (//4/144(/ S— éﬁ//} ' ///3/.922
<‘~_,_,,.-———'@*'/ . o

SlgnedM // ,(,/é” Telephone: )65 ?é’rz (i / 5—2-

Owner Signature: = Ovner Telephone:

(If not petitioner)

REFERENCE THE REVERSE SIDE OF THIS APPLICATION FOR FURT}IER
"INSTRUCTIONS IN FILING YOUR PETITION.) '

WILL YOU HAVE A REPRESENTATIVE OTHER THAN YOURSELX?

Yes L No

(Name and Title)
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 Woton of Lakebille
Zoning Board of Appeals
346 Bedford Street
Lakeville, MA 02347
508-946-3473

NOTICE TO TAX COLLECTOR

- Date: ?////{?/2 2.

To:  Erika Correia, Treasurer/Collector
" Town of Lakeville
346 Bedford Street
Lakeville, MA 02347

From: Zoning Board of Appeals
Please inform the Zoning Board of Appeals as well as the Board of Selectmen, as to whether or not

the following property owner/applicant/petitioner owes the Town of Lakeville any outstanding taxes
and/or municipal charges that have remained unpaid for more than one year.

LEEQ 04 L %Jﬂuﬁm
Name of Applicant/Petitioner

. ) .

£ Covract g&/ﬁiﬁ e

Name of Property Owner

L7 // /f/?/,w Rd, latsul/s,

Address of Location for Permit Use. : Map-Block-Lot

1o Fples Shones R Ciboes s

Address of A(pplicam/Petitioner

THIS SECTION TO BE COMPLETED BY THE TREASURER/COLLECTOR
Does Property Owner/Applicant/Petitioner owe Taxes/Municipal Charges?

{ 4 ‘
Signed_ Ol 74 / /31 JILANCLPCi
Erka Correia, Treasurer/Collector

/’/“
(Yes orw

~

Date 1/( / ”1([ / 39’

T

i




Zoning Board of Appeals
Lakeville, Massachusetts
Minutes of Meeting
March 17,2022

Remote meeting

On March 17, 2022, the Zoning Board held a remote meeting. It was called to order by Chairman
Olivieri at 7:06 p.m. LakeCam was recording, and it was streaming on Facebook Live.

Members present:

John Olivieri, Jr., Chair; Nora Cline, Member; Christopher Campeau, Associate; Christopher
Sheedy, Associate

Others present:

Mark Resnick, Town Planner; Derek Maksy, applicant; Sandra Frechette, abutter

Agenda item #1

Mr. Olivieri read this item into the record. It was an explanation of how the provisions of Chapter
20 of the Acts 0f 2021 allowed the Board to continue to meet remotely.

Approve meeting minutes

Mr. Campeau made a motion, seconded by Mr. Sheedy, to approve the meeting minutes from the
February 17, 2022, meeting.

Roll Call Vote: Mr. Campeau-Aye, Mr. Sheedy-Aye, Mr. Olivieri-Aye; Ms. Cline-Abstain
New Business — Review draft Hazard Mitigation Plan
Mr. Olivieri advised this plan had been presented to the Board for review. There were no

comments.

Maksy/Johnson hearing — 2 Morrison Way

Mr. Olivieri noted that as of right now, there were only four members in attendance. He asked
Mr. Maksy if he would like to proceed with the hearing as he would need a super majority or a
unanimous vote for a potential approval. Mr. Maksy said that he was fine with proceeding. Mr.
Olivieri then read the legal ad into the record. He asked Mr. Maksy to explain what it was that he
wanted to do.




Mr. Maksy stated that the owner of the property, Julio Johnson, had done a substantial amount of
work to the property. Mr. Maksy was unsure why he did not have the proper permits. When he
went to purchase the house, he spoke to the Building Commissioner who explained to him that
certain permits had not been pulled. He was trying to rectify this situation which is why he was
now in front of the Zoning Board. He would be doing full permits for the electrical, plumbing,
and building, if the Board votes to approve this petition, which will then bring this property into
conformance. Mr. Maksy advised that the porches have been enclosed, and there is a second story
addition.

Mr. Olivieri wanted clarification that the porches and the second floor was all habitable area or the
intent for it to be. Mr. Maksy replied that was correct. Mr. Olivieri then read comments from the
Town Boards into the record. The March 14, 2022, memo from the Conservation Commission
stated the work would be inside the 100-foot buffer zone and requires filing a Notice of Intent
(NOI) for the impact lot, or would be subject to a Notice of Violation. The March 14, 2022, memo
from the Planning Board had no comment regarding the petition. The February 28, 2022, letter
from the Board of Health stated that the septic system approved in 2016 is sized for a two-bedroom
home with a restriction that no increase in flow would be allowed. The Board of Health
recommended that any approval by the Zoning Board should be pending a Board of Health
approval.

Mr. Olivieri asked the applicant if he was aware of the Board of Health and Conservation letters.
Mr. Maksy replied that he was not. He would file a NOI with Conservation but was unsure of
what the Board of Health was requiring. Mr. Olivieri said it appears they would be looking for an
upgrade to the existing septic system because they are assuming the flow is going to increase with
the enclosed porches and the second-floor addition. Mr. Maksy said that he had spoken to the
Health Agent and the concern was that the addition does not become a third bedroom. Mr. Olivieri
said if the Board were to move forward it would be pending Board of Health approval.

Mr. Olivieri asked if there were any comments from Board members. Ms. Cline asked what the
intent was for the additional space that has been built as far as the second floor. Mr. Maksy said
the second floor is a master bedroom with a bath. The first floor consists of a living room, kitchen,
dining room, and one more bedroom. Ms. Cline asked how many bathrooms would be in the house
now, and how many were there prior. Mr. Maksy said that he did not know how many bathrooms
were previously in the house, but there would now be two.

Mr. Sheedy said within the documents submitted there is a copy of a deed restriction for a two-
bedroom home that would have to continue. He asked if an upgrade to the system would be to
improve it rather than increase the capacity. Mr. Olivieri said regarding the Board of Health letter,
it appears that the Board of Health was not aware of the addition as the current owner did not
follow the regulations. He speculated that they want this to go through the normal process to make
sure that there are not any additional bedrooms which would add additional flow to the septic
system that is currently there.

Mr. Resnick noted that he had talked to the Building Commissioner concerning this. He has
advised the applicant what would be required if this was approved by the Board to ensure that the
building was constructed properly, as well as what may have to be done to improve and finish the
construction. As far as the bedroom count, if he was converting an existing bedroom downstairs
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to living space, or if he chooses to keep the bedrooms and upgrade the system, he would have to
do that through the Board of Health. Mr. Maksy confirmed that the plan is to have only one-
bedroom downstairs and one bedroom upstairs and the same for the bathrooms. The property will
be brought into conformance to meet both Board of Health and the Building Commissioner’s
requirements.

Mr. Olivieri asked if anyone in the audience had any questions. Mr. Campeau asked how this issue
had been brought to light. Mr. Maksy then called into the meeting due to a poor connection. Mr.
Maksy said the seller had listed the property. After he made an offer and part of his due diligence
was to make sure that it was brought into compliance. When speaking with the Building
Commissioner, he found that there were some additions and construction that were done without
the proper permits. He said that he would like to make sure that any outstanding building,
electrical, or plumbing permits were taken care of, and also including the Zoning Board of Appeals
and the Board of Health. He was trying to make this bad situation better. He noted the septic
system is good, and there will be no harm to Long Pond.

Ms. Cline asked if there was a history to the Board approving something like this that had not gone
through the proper permitting? Mr. Olivieri said although it has not happened a lot, there have
been some instances where applicants have come to the Board to bring things into compliance.
Ms. Cline said her concern would be setting a precedent. Mr. Olivieri said the Board does not set
precedent. The key here is that they look at this through the lens that if this hadn’t already been
done, would they have approved it? They don’t want to approve something just because it has
already been done, but it should be based on the merits of the project. Ms. Cline noted that they
had not heard any comments from abutters. Ms. Murray said that abutters had been notified and
had the opportunity to make any comment in regards to the application.

Ms. Sandra Frechette of 4 Morrison Way asked if she would be allowed to do the same thing. Mr.
Olivieri said that she would go through the same process. As long as she met the criteria, it could
be granted, but there is not a for certain yes or no answer.

Ms. Cline then made a motion to approve the petition, seconded by Mr. Sheedy, with the following
conditions:

1. Board of Health approval is required.

2. The house will remain a two-bedroom home with no increase to flow.

3. Conservation Commission approval is required.

Roll Call Vote: Mr. Campeau-Aye, Ms. Cline-Aye, Mr. Sheedy-Aye, Mr. Olivieri-Aye
Ms. Murray explained the timing of the filings, the appeal period, etc.
The hearing closed at 7:33.
Documents distributed for the hearing:
Petition packet

Legal ad
Board of Health email of February 28, 2022



Conservation Commission correspondence of March 14, 2022
Planning Board correspondence of March 14, 2022
Old Business

There was no old business.

New Business — continued

Ms. Murray advised that the Handbook for Appointed and Elected officials had been sent out. She
asked that all members sign the acknowledgement and bring it into the Town Clerk.

Next meeting

Mr. Olivieri advised the next meeting is scheduled for April 21, 2022, at 7:00 p.m. at the Police
Station.

Adjourn
Ms. Cline made a motion, seconded by Mr. Sheedy, to adjourn the meeting.

Roll Call Vote: Ms. Cline-Aye, Mr. Sheedy-Aye, Mr. Campeau-Aye, Mr. Olivieri-Aye

Meeting adjourned at 7:41.



Zoning Board of Appeals
Lakeville, Massachusetts
Minutes of Meeting
April 21, 2022

On April 21, 2022, the Zoning Board held a meeting at the Lakeville Police Station. The meeting
was called to order by Vice-Chairman Younquist at 7:00 p.m. LakeCam was recording, and it was
streaming on Facebook Live.

Members present:

Jeffrey Youngquist, Vice-Chair; Gerald Noble, Vice-Clerk; Chris Carmichael, Member;
Christopher Sheedy, Associate

Others present:

Marc Resnick, Town Planner; William Bache, John Batistsa, Dawn and Michael Collins,
applicants; Courtney Steinberg, builder’s representative, John DeRosa, Brian Shinney, Leona and
Dennis Brienzo, abutters

Mr. Youngquist explained to all the applicants present that the Zoning Board is a five-member
Board. It takes a super majority for the approval of a petition which is four members. Tonight,
they only have four members present, meaning they would have to have four in favor or a
unanimous vote of the Board for approval.

Bache hearing — 12 Bristol Street

Mr. Youngquist opened the hearing and read the legal ad into the record. Mr. Bache and Mr. John
Darosa of 5 Bristol Street were present. Mr. Bache advised that he had a non-conforming, pre-
existing lot, and he would like to put a garage on the top portion of the property to get his boat,
vehicles, etc., out of the weather. Mr. Youngquist said that he had looked at the application. Mr.
Bache noted there would be no plumbing or heat. It would not be habitable. Mr. Youngquist
asked if he was going to have the property surveyed, as it appeared he was going very close to the
lot line. Mr. Bache said he has had someone out there. They will come out again and do the swing
lines and pin the corners.

Mr. Youngquist then read comments from the Town Boards into the record. The March 23, 2022,
letter from the Board of Health stated that the proposed garage is greater than the minimum ten
feet from the existing leach field. The Board of Health had no objection provided the garage was
not to be habitable space. The April 19, 2022, memo from the Planning Board had no comment
regarding the petition. The April 19, 2022, email from the Conservation Commission stated there
were no wetland issues on the site.



Mr. Youngquist asked if Board members had any comments. Mr. Carmichael asked where the
nearest structure was located on the adjacent lot. Mr. Bache estimated it would be at least 50 to
75 feet away. Mr. Youngquist asked if anyone present would like to speak. No one spoke.

Mr. Noble then made a motion to approve the petition for a Special Permit, seconded by Mr.
Sheedy, with the following condition:
1. The garage will not be habitable

Roll Call Vote: Mr. Carmichael-Aye, Mr. Noble-Aye, Mr. Sheedy-Aye, Mr. Youngquist-Aye
Ms. Murray explained the timing of the filings, the appeal period, etc.
The hearing closed at 7:09.

Documents distributed for the hearing:
Petition packet
Legal ad
Board of Health correspondence of March 23, 2022
Conservation Commission email of April 19, 2022
Planning Board correspondence of April 19, 2022

Batista hearing — 24 Pilgrim Road

Mr. Youngquist opened the hearing and read the legal ad into the record. Mr. Batista was present.
He advised he was in the process of trying to purchase this property in the hopes that he could get
a permit and move forward. There is an existing small cottage that is within the front and side
setback. He is proposing to raze the existing structure and build a new structure. He would be
able to conform to the rear and side setbacks and improve the distance he extends into the front
setback.

Mr. Youngquist asked if he would be increasing the number of bedrooms. Mr. Batista replied he
believed the septic system that was designed and approved was for a two-bedroom system. Mr.
Youngquist asked how much larger the footprint of the proposed house was compared to the
existing. Mr. Batista said that in one direction it was increased by two feet and in the other
direction it was ten or twelve. However, he has not yet done a floor plan because he did not know
what restrictions he might have. Mr. Youngquist said the restrictions would be in the bedrooms.
He could keep it near the same square footage with some expansion.

Mr. Sheedy asked if he conformed to the front setback how would that impact the footprint of the
house. Mr. Batista replied because of the angle of the road the impact would be three and a half
feet on one side and seven feet on the other side. He had the surveyors use a 24’x 32’ building.
He then approached the Board and displayed the plan. Mr. Carmichael asked if he was requesting
variances for the setbacks or was he proposing to not go any closer than the 20.5 from each side,
the 32.5 from the front, and the 32 from the rear. The Board would need to set those parameters
now. Mr. Batista was fine with that. He noted he was moving the home further back from the
street as well as the neighboring homes.



Mr. Carmichael asked what the square footage of the original home that was there now. Mr. Batista
estimated 600 square feet. The Board then discussed the square feet of the proposed dwelling. It
would be approximately 1,500 square feet. Mr. Batista said the first floor was going to be a garage.
He was willing to conform the best he could. Mr. Youngquist noted that by placing the house in
the middle of the lot, he was doing the best he could. He was not really increasing the square
footage of living space significantly, but putting a garage underneath it.

Mr. Youngquist asked if there were any neighbors present that would like to speak. Mr. Brian
Shinney of 26 Pilgrim Road consulted the plan. Mr. Batista then discussed the style of the
proposed house. Although he did not have drawings, it was to be a farmhouse style cottage. He
said that everything across the street is cottage style, but there was a farmhouse style home to the
left. He estimated the height of the house would be under 32 feet.

Mr. Shinney then asked how high the lot would be raised, and if there was drainage proposed. Mr.
Carmichael asked if he would be willing to put his downspouts into a dry well. Mr. Batista said
he would have no problem with that. He would think that there would be a swale between the two
properties and have it going towards the back, but he would be willing to do whatever is required
and work with the neighbors. He will be living in the house, and he would not want to start off on
a bad foot. He would be the one building the house and if there were any issues, he would welcome
working with the neighbors with any concerns. Mr. Batista noted that he had no intention of raising
the property just the septic in the back.

Ms. Leigh Brienzo of 25 Pilgrim Road then spoke. She advised that there was a problem with a
very bad water table. How high is the house going to be? Will it be taller than the power lines
and will that affect anything? Mr. Youngquist said as far as he was concerned, it did not. He
estimated the house would be 26 to 28 feet above the ground. Ms. Brienzo noted that her whole
life the structure had only been a one bedroom. Mr. Batista said that he had not gone inside. Mr.
Carmichael added that there will be a two-bedroom restriction. Ms. Brienzo then asked if he
planned on taking out the existing cesspool. Mr. Batista replied that it is all part of the Board of
Health requirements for the proposed new system.

Mr. Youngquist then read comments from the Town Boards into the record. The April 19, 2022,
memo from the Planning Board had no comment regarding the petition. The March 23, 2022,
letter from the Board of Health stated that the applicant had an approved septic plan for the
proposed two-bedroom dwelling. They had no objections as long as they received a copy of the
building plans to confirm that it would only be a two-bedroom dwelling. The April 19, 2022,
memo from the Conservation Commission stated there were no wetland issues on the site.

Mr. Youngquist asked if Board members had any other questions. There were none. Mr.
Carmichael then made a motion to approve the petition for a Special Permit, seconded by Mr.
Sheedy, with the following condition:
1. The front and rear setbacks will not exceed 32 feet to the foundation.
The side setbacks will not exceed 20 feet to the foundation.

Roll Call Vote: Mr. Carmichael-Aye, Mr. Noble-Aye, Mr. Sheedy-Aye, Mr. Youngquist-Aye



Ms. Murray explained the timing of the filings, the appeal period, etc.
The hearing closed at 7:35.

Documents distributed for the hearing:
Petition packet
Legal ad
Board of Health correspondence of March 23, 2022
Conservation Commission email of April 19, 2022
Planning Board correspondence of April 19, 2022

Steinberg/Collins hearing — 7 Carrie Street

Mr. Youngquist opened the hearing and read the legal ad into the record. Ms. Courtney Steinberg
was filling in for Mr. Steinberg, the general contractor, who was away on a family emergency.
Mr. & Mrs. Collins were also present. Ms. Steinberg advised that the Collins were proposing a
front and rear porch to be added to their home. Mr. Youngquist noted the sketch he had received
was a little rough. Were they proposing a rear porch which is 10 feet wide and x 25.6 inches? Mr.
Collins said that was correct. Mr. Youngquist continued, in the front were they proposing an 8
foot by 28-foot porch? Ms. Steinberg replied that was also correct. Mr. Youngquist asked if they
were enclosed. Mr. Collins said they were just decks with a cover running over the door in the
center.

Mr. Youngquist asked Board members if there were any questions. Mr. Carmichael clarified that
they said porch and it says deck so it was a sundeck not a covered porch? Ms. Steinberg said that
was right. There were no other questions from Board or audience members.

Mr. Youngquist then read comments from the Town Boards into the record. The April 14, 2022,
letter from the Board of Health stated that provided no part of the deck would be within five feet
of any septic component, the Board had no objection to the proposed decks. The April 19, 2022,
memo from the Conservation Commission stated there were no wetland issues on the site. The
April 19, 2022, memo from the Planning Board had no comment regarding the petition.

Mr. Noble then made a motion to approve the petition for a Special Permit. It was seconded by
Mr. Sheedy.

Roll Call Vote: Mr. Carmichael-Aye, Mr. Noble-Aye, Mr. Sheedy-Aye, Mr. Youngquist-Aye
Ms. Murray explained the timing of the filings, the appeal period, etc.
The hearing closed at 7:41.
Documents distributed for the hearing:
Petition packet

Legal ad
Board of Health correspondence of April 14, 2022
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Conservation Commission email of April 19,2022
Planning Board correspondence of April 19, 2022

Approve meeting minutes

The minutes will be put on the next meeting agenda.

Old Business

There was no old business.

New Business

There was no new business.

Next meeting

Mr. Youngquist advised the next meeting is scheduled for May 19, 2022, at 7:00 p.m.

Adjourn

Mr. Carmichael made a motion, seconded by Mr. Noble, to adjourn the meeting. The vote was
unanimous for.

Meeting adjourned at 7:42.



